
Stakeholder Briefing – Issue 35 
Key Messages and links to 27 May 2021 

  
Welcome to Health Education England’s regular stakeholder bulletin. 
   
In this bulletin we will provide: 
  

• COVID-19 latest updates 

• Overview of HEE education and training news  

• An update from your regional office  
 
 
HEE COVID-19 LATEST UPDATES: 
 
We have created a COVID-19 update webpage. It provides guidance and 
information from HEE, which applies to all students and trainees. This webpage also 
includes HEE COVID-19 Surge Guidance.  
 
Post-graduate medical education training recovery 
HEE has produced a short video by Prof. Sheona MacLeod, to help keep doctors in 
training up to date for training recovery, along with three short animations to explain 
how we are getting training back on track, flexible training opportunities available and 
wellbeing resources for trainees. Find out more on our website.  
 
 
We are ensuring core HEE work to support our NHS colleagues continues: 
 
New curriculum for foundation doctors launches this summer  
The Foundation Programme (FP) curriculum, which underpins the training and 
professional development of newly graduated doctors, relaunches for the first time in 
five years this summer.  
 
The curriculum sets out a holistic approach to care including physical health, mental 
health and social health and the skills required to manage this in both acute and 
community settings and for patients with chronic conditions. 
Foundation doctors must demonstrate that they are competent in the traditional 
elements of medical training but also in areas such as communication and 
consultation skills, patient safety and teamwork. The curriculum provides a 
framework for educational progression that will help them achieve these skills and 
supports them through the first two years of professional development after 
graduation from medical school. 
 
High standards of support and the importance of direct observation in the workplace 
feature strongly in the 2021 curriculum. It has a reduced number of higher-level 
outcomes and professional capabilities which means it is easier to follow and 
provides a more streamlined approach. There are also changes for clinical and 
educational supervisors, who are required to have a better understanding of equality 
and diversity issues and have up to date CPD in foundation training. 

https://www.hee.nhs.uk/covid-19/covid-19-updates-all-professions-october-2020-onwards
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/covid-19/covid-19-updates-all-professions-october-2020-onwards
https://youtube.com/playlist?list=PLrVQaAxyJE3f-O4mVZA2u3FDY9kdZEMsX
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/covid-19
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/news-blogs-events/news/new-curriculum-foundation-doctors-launches-summer


 
HEE supports study into impact of emerging technology on the information 
profession 
HEE has welcomed publication of an independent report outlining ‘The impact of AI, 
machine learning, automation and robotics on the information professions.’ 
The independent research study was published this week and was undertaken by 
Dr. Andrew Cox from Sheffield University to understand how AI, machine learning, 
process automation and robotics impact on the work of information professionals. 
The full research report is published by CILIP, the library and information association 
with the support of HEE. It sets out a detailed and methodical analysis of the 
challenges and opportunities presented by this new generation of technologies. 
 
 
We are supporting all professions to rapidly grow to meet the needs of 
patients by: 
 
HEE call for Community Pharmacies to take part in national workforce survey 
Pharmacies across the country are today being urged to take part in HEE’s national 
survey which looks at the size and shape of the community pharmacy sector 
workforce.   
 
The Community Pharmacies workforce survey which was launched earlier this 
month will help HEE and partners to better understand the make-up of the 
community pharmacy workforce and inform its future planning and system 
investment decisions.   
 
The survey collects information on staff numbers, recruitment experiences and 
working patterns of staff employed in each community pharmacy premises. It has 
been sent to pharmacies across the country – from independent community 
pharmacies to multiple chains such as Asda, Boots, Lloyds, Morrison’s, Rowlands, 
Superdrug, Tesco and Well. This is the second time the survey has been conducted 
across England and HEE is working towards making this an annual survey from 
2022.  The closing date for responses is Friday 18 June 2021.   
 
For more information on the survey please read our FAQs.   
 
 
We are making sure all professions have the training they need to make a 
difference: 
 
New qualification to boost critical care workforce on track for roll out from 
September  
HEE has provided an update on progress with the recently announced new 
qualification for staff working in critical care.  
 
The qualification for nurses announced in March has been released for tender with 
Education providers and system providers invited to bid to run a standardised critical 
care training programme from as early as September 2021.   
 

https://www.hee.nhs.uk/news-blogs-events/news/hee-supports-study-impact-emerging-technology-information-profession
https://www.cilip.org.uk/page/ResearchReport
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/news-blogs-events/news/hee-call-community-pharmacies-take-part-national-workforce-survey
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/news-blogs-events/news/hee-call-community-pharmacies-take-part-national-workforce-survey
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/sites/default/files/documents/CPWS%202021%20-%20Frequently%20Asked%20Questions.pdf
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/news-blogs-events/news/new-qualification-boost-critical-care-workforce-track-roll-out-september


HEE wants to support a standardised blended learning training course which will 
offer participants greater flexibility of access particularly those who will have to 
balance commitments such as having a young family or a caring role, challenges in 
relation to travel and will be available 7 days a week. Training for the standardised 
qualification is expected to take between 6 to 12 months and will provide a nationally 
recognised pathway for a career in Adult Intensive Care Units (ICU) whether that is 
becoming a pod or shift leader, becoming a clinical educator or leading nursing 
research.  
 
HEE has secured £10m funding to deliver this key training which is aimed nurses 
working in critical care as well as Allied Health Professionals. The funding will 
support as many as 10,500 nursing staff in furthering their careers in ICU.  
  
NHS Knowledge and Library Services Awareness Week, 14 - 18 June 
NHS Knowledge and Library Services Awareness Week will profile the positive 
impact of the work undertaken by NHS knowledge and library specialists.  These 
teams work closely with healthcare staff and learners to drive informed decision 
making and evidence-based care from board to bedside in all areas of clinical and 
operational healthcare. 
 
This celebration will launch the Knowledge for Healthcare strategy, Health Education 
England's ambition is for all NHS staff and learners benefit equally from high-quality 
knowledge services and for the NHS to optimise the expertise of knowledge and 
library teams.   
 
This is an opportunity to shine a light on the benefits that NHS knowledge and library 
services deliver, working with colleagues in every speciality – there for every 
member of the NHS. 
 
Taking the ‘heavy lifting’ out of bringing reliable, up to date evidence to healthcare, 
library teams free up the time of their colleagues. Knowledge specialists and 
librarians deliver the right information enabling multidisciplinary teams to make 
informed decisions at the right time, at the point of need.   
 
Join us to celebrate and find out more and download promotional resources NHS 
Knowledge and Library Services Awareness Week 
 
  
FURTHER INFORMATION  
  
By following @NHS_HealthEdEng you can keep up to date with new information and 
resources as they are published. Most importantly are the notifications of webinars 
being broadcast during the week.  
  
Right now, making sure we are communicating properly is obviously incredibly 
important. If there's any information you think is missing on HEE's webpages, please 
let us know by submitting your question to the HEE Q&A helpdesk.  

https://library.nhs.uk/our-work/nhs-knowledge-and-library-services-awareness-week/
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/our-work/knowledge-for-healthcare
https://library.nhs.uk/our-work/nhs-knowledge-and-library-services-awareness-week/
https://library.nhs.uk/our-work/nhs-knowledge-and-library-services-awareness-week/
https://www.hee.nhs.uk/coronavirus-covid-19/coronavirus-covid-19-information-trainees/frequently-asked-questions
https://t.co/A9FdipsACl?amp=1

